
Some thoughts on the discovery of “Paleolithic Proto-writing”

In their 2023 paper,1 Bacon et al argue that dots, lines, and the figure Y in 
European prehistoric cave paintings constitute a proto-calendar. With each dot 
or line indicating a lunar month, and the figure Y indicating the time the 
depicted animals gave birth, the people who made the paintings kept track of the
"good season" of the year. The figures painted corresponded closely to the 
actual life cycles of these animals, allowing them to track the animals and 
their lives closely.

Whether the symbols on cave walls can meaningfully be called "proto-writing", 
as the authors do with reference to archaic proto-cuneiform tokens, is perhaps a
bit of an open (and all too loaded) question. This should not distract us from 
drawing other, more relevant conclusions. If the authors are right in 
classifying these symbols as a proto-calendar, we would have here some 
remarkably early evidence for the emergence of the deictic frontier. That is, 
the proto-calendar would constitute one of the earliest more or less dateable 
traces of the transition from the continuous unfolding of the world to a world 
of discrete things.

The animals on Paleolithic cave walls, as Lewis-Williams has shown,2 are almost
entirely deictic – each painting is an animal, rather than repeating one outside
of the cave (whether this repetition is “representation” or “conjuration” or 
otherwise). Thus, by means of painting them, the people of the cave spoke to 
them rather than speaking about them. Within the rock, the animal was alive, 
connecting the painter to its wild life behind the rock’s membrane; breaking 
through the rock, the painter was among the animals and dwelt with them. The 
cave animals, then, remained part of the continuous unfolding of the world: 
painting them constituted the animals as gestures, as movements connecting 
painter, rock, and living wild life, or again as movements connecting cave, 
dwelling, and the land where the animals and humans roamed.

However, repetition was present within these paintings from the beginning, as 
it is in all iteration, whether this manifests as art, language, or writing. 
Thus the element by which the cave painting becomes a lifeless, reified stand-in
for an animal, a discrete object, was also present from the beginnin. The 
animals painted in the cave were almost entirely deictic. By painting them, 
despite best intentions, the people of the cave could and did always end up 
speaking about them, making the painting a repetition of the wild animal, rather
than an animal itself. In turn, this meant that the wild animal could and did 
become a repetition of the painted animal: turning into a depiction, a referent,
the painted animal becomes the archetype of the wild animal. This is what the 
proto-calendar shows: the people of the caves did in fact end up classifying 
wild animals by the paintings, identifying them as tokens of a type, and 
counting the months of their life cycles much in the way a scientist might 
observe a species to write a report on it and seal its place in the world of 
discrete things. The gesture remained and remains the same.

Thus we find here, in these symbols accompanying the cave animals, the two 
core aspects of the deictic frontier which is still with us. (1) Deixis contains
the seeds of repetition: however much the cave animal may primarily be a living 
animal within the rock, and thus engaging with it an engagement with the living 
wild, there is always the possibility of classifying the wild animal by its 
painting, thus overwriting the continuously unfolding world with discrete 
entities. (2) Conversely, all repetition retains some deixis: the symbols of the
proto-calendar remain close to the living animals in the cave and outside of it,
retaining the reference to real life movements of wild animals throughout. The 
two movements are in constant battle, and this battle is the one we still fight 
at the deictic frontier. It is possible, therefore, to inject deixis into 
repetition as we fight this fight.
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The people of these early caves were far from being fully domesticated; it 
would take tens of thousands of years before the fully developed empire of 
repetition emerges. The animals of the cave remain largely untamed gestures. But
the seeds of repetition were already there. Focusing on whether they constitute 
“proto-writing” or not loses sight of the iterative structure underlying their 
efficacy. Even in a minimal reading, the newly discovered proto-calendar shows 
that the transition out of the continuous world was already underway in the 
Paleolithic – but it also shows that a return to the continuous unfolding was 
possible then, and remains possible for us all now.


